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January 6, 2009

NCCC-42 and S-1044 Joint Session

Dr. Lindemann (Chairman, S-1044) and Dr. Adeola (Chairman, NCCC-042) called the joint meeting to order at 8 am with a modified agenda sent around for the 1½ day meeting.

Introduction of members and guests:
NCCC-42 members present:

Gary Cromwell - Kentucky

Jim -Nelssen- Kansas

Phil Miller - Nebraska

Mike Azain - Georgia

Sung Woo Kim – North Carolina

Don Mahan - Ohio

Neal Merchen (Administrative Advisor) - Illinois

Hans Stein - Illinois

Gretchen Hill - Michigan

Layi Adeola - Indiana

Marcia Shannon - Missouri

Jim Pettigrew - Illinois

Tommy Crenshaw - Wisconsin

Brian Kerr - USDA/ARS, Iowa

Chris Hostetler – South Dakota

Sam Baidoo - Minnesota

NCCC-42 members absent:

Debra Aaron - Kentucky

Xingen Lei – Cornell
Scott Carter - Oklahoma
S-1044 members present:

Merlin Lindemann - Kentucky

Joel Brendemuhl - Florida

Charles Maxwell - Arkansas

Lee Chiba - Alabama

Charlotte Kirk Baer – USDA, Washington DC

Sam Baidoo - Minnesota

Eric Van Heugten - North Carolina

Lee Southern - Louisiana

Robert Dove - Georgia

Mark Estienne - Virginia

Chris Hostetler – South Dakota

Sung Woo Kim – North Carolina

S-1044 members absent:

Nancy Cox, Administrative Advisor, Kentucky

Alan Mathew, Department Head Representative, Tennessee

Scott Carter - Oklahoma

Miguel Cervantes -Mexico
Gustavo De Lima – EMBRAPA, Santa Catarina, Brazil
Scott Radcliffe - Indiana

Gary Apgar - Illinois

Guests present:

Charlotte Kirk Baer – USDA, Washington DC

David Meisinger – U.S. Pork Center of Excellence, Iowa 

Don Orr – JBS United, representing AFIA

Memorial Fund Status: Dr. Cromwell updated both committees on the status of the memorial fund ($1,450) given to the ASAS foundation in remembrance to Dr. Stahly. The group had made the decision to give an outstanding graduate student in swine nutrition award at the Midwest ASAS. Dr. Dick Ewan passed away this last year (Oct. 30th) and was noted for his work on energy utilization and Se. A moment of silence observed after which consideration for contribution in Dick’s memory to either the Boy Scouts of America (50%) and St. Cecilia of Ames (50%). Dr. Cromwell moved to support these contributions and Dr. Crenshaw seconded.

NCCC-042 Administrative Advisor update by Dr. Merchen:  For the NCCC-042 committee, Dr. Merchen hopes for a prosperous 2009 in terms of research and publications, welcomed new member Dr. Chris Hostetler at SDSU, and thanked Dr. Adeola for the NCCC-042 project rewrite. This rewrite should be posted on NIMMS website as of December 1. The project review was completed by Dr. Merchen December 15. Dr. Merchen recommend project be approved with some minor revisions. After some uploading issues onto NIMMS website, the project now goes to the North Central Administrative Committee (composed of department heads) should be completed by mid-February. The project then goes to the multistate research committee (where we have had problems in the past-late March). In addition, all members need to be re-entered into NIMMS. [Dr. Patience will be new member from Iowa State University.] Dr. Crenshaw indicated he has had email problems whereupon Dr. Dove indicated NIMMS data base must be checked by each member for the proper email addresses. Dr. Merchen indicated that Dr. Kerr must report meeting minutes within 60 days. (Dr. Kerr will work with Dr. Merchen on getting these done on time).  Dr. David Baker pancreatic cancer update:  Dave has gone through several treatments, it’s been a bumpy road, but Dave looks good, would like visits and always welcomes questions. The last 5-7 years have been challenges at Land Grant institutions and we are in another acute situation. Most states facing mid-year budget rescissions. The University of Illinois is looking at a potential budget reduction by the end of June. This will be a challenging situation and a challenge for future products related to production agriculture research. Infrastructure is needed-high indirect costs, need multistate approach (i.e., USPCE) to handle some of these crises.

Dr. Lindemann stated that there has been a new award for multistate projects in the S-1044 committee. An Email directed toward southern state multistate was received by Dr. Lindemann and although the S-1044 ‘project’ did not ultimately get selected for funding, the email will be forwarded to Dr. Merchen to make the NCCC-042 aware of this communication.

Nancy Cox (Advisor to S-1044) was not present at the meeting, but was to be on a conference call later this afternoon.

USDA Update: Charlotte Baer enjoys being the USDA liaison to the committees and their meetings, but will likely not the CSREES representative in the future due to her new duties in the Under Secretary’s Office. She indicated the USDA is under a continuing resolution until March. The Farm Bill that was enacted last summer contained a lot of changes. Global climate change and bioenergy will be a high priority. Governor Vilsak (former IA governor) is the potential new Secretary of Agriculture with a new undersecretary potentially appointed by April. Within the Farm Bill, the new Undersecretary will be Chief Scientist with the hope that science will be more prominent in the new Administration. The new Research, Education, and Extension Office (REEO) within the Under Secretary’s office will have 6 divisions. This ‘group of 6’ will provide a road map for the future of science in USDA and will be public by September 2009. The key is to bring science to the forefront within the USDA. It was noted that CSREES will be restructured into the National Institute of Food and Agriculture with a director appointed by the President, serving a 6-year term. The NRI will become the Agriculture and Food Research Initiative and all competitive grants folded into one grant program (announcement of program interests now on the web, proposals requested in March). The revised program may allow grants up to 10 years in length.
Station reports:  University of Illinois-Drs. Pettigrew and Stein, Kansas State University-Dr. Nelssen, University of Nebraska-Dr. Miller

Meeting adjourned at 9:30 am.

NCCC-042 Break-out session

Dr. Adeola brought the meeting to order at 10:00 am with no modifications to the agenda being made.

Publication/project status:

Se (Mahan):  Dr. Mahan gave a talk about a year ago on Se and to date does not have the paper ready for publication yet. It was indicated that the NW US has a potential Se toxicity situation. This concern started with pigs, but has become a concern in many livestock. Dr. Mahan shared data on native levels in grains with those whom called, but even though the diets are at recommended levels, and the level of added Se is within regulations, the animals appear to have Se toxicity symptoms. An Oregon newspaper had contacted him asking about the situation asking whether this was a local or national problem. To a point some feed manufactures are worried about the source of grains. Dr. Stein indicated that ND State has a $1.5M grant to study this in grazing animals. There was some discussion as to the ability to accurately add 0.3% Se to the diet and could there be a chronic effect on the accumulation over time, and not an acute situation. This could be a potential issue in gestating-lactating sows due to their long term maintenance within the herd. The data of the NCCC-042 would be relevant to this issue. Also some concern as to the ability of different laboratories to analyze for Se. Chris Hostetler with his Se interest may be a contact for this in the figure.

DDGS (Cromwell):  Discussed the ‘DDGS’ project where DDGS was fed at 0, 15, 30, or 45% of the GF diet. Good cooperation as 9 stations used 560 pigs (28 reps) for the combined trial. Abstract and summarized data was presented. Overall, feeding diets with up to 45% DDGS did not have major effects on pig performance, but did result in softer bellies. The effect of iodine value of the back fat was discussed in some detail among members. Some concern as to the exact values determined from the analyzed fatty acid profile was also discussed. Dr. Azain will double check the fatty acid values and the determined IV calculations on this project. Lastly, there was some discussion on length of withdrawal needed to bring IV back to ‘normal’ levels.

DDGS Withdrawal Trial Proposal (Cromwell):  A new NCCC-042 project was subsequently discussed with handouts provided on dietary and withdrawal treatments explained. The objective was to determine if withdrawal of DDGS from the diet during the final phase of the finishing period would partially or totally alleviate the belly softness and high IV in back and belly fat. Use of a common vitamin and TM pack between groups was discussed and the potential Mn impact on fat quality was mentioned. Furthermore, Mn concentration between monocalcium versus dicalcium phosphate sources was discussed as well as the effect of fiber levels on fatty acid composition. The committee questioned ‘what is our ‘target’ level for IV’ and ‘how long should the withdrawal period be’? It was mentioned that 4 treatments are easier to manage than 6, but more than 6 is not feasible. A motion for the project was made and seconded, and approved. Some additional discussion occurred on when to terminate the experiment (time or weight basis) and its potential impact on fat fatty acid profile. Ten stations indicated they would participate: OH, WI, IL, IN, MO, NE, KY, NC, MN, and IA. Each station would have 2 replications per treatment, 4-6 pigs per pen. Revised protocol to be sent out by Dr. Cromwell and reiterated that the protocol needs to be followed so that data summarization can be easily accomplished. Dr. Hill indicated the data should be submitted to the Journal of Animal Science.
Organic acids (Pettigrew):  Dr. Pettigrew provided a handout summary of the project. Eight stations participated, accounting for 20 replicates per dietary treatment. Dr. Pettigrew gave a brief review of the results. Overall, when added to a ‘good’ control diet (one that contained antibiotics, Zn, Cu, and milk products), there was no effect of organic acid addition on pig performance. One additional treatment did show a response was obtained by antibiotic addition.

New Studies
Calcium digestibility (Stein): A Ca digestibility study has been proposed since there is little information on the impact of Ca level on Ca digestibility. Experimental design was handed out to members for review and discussion. Dr. Stein discussed experimental design, diet composition, pig weight, etc. It was further discussed as to the potential impact of Fe contamination on Ca (from ground limestone), use of markers, using highly pure CaCO3, FDC blue, Carmine red, etc. Some concern as to those who do not use markers on short collection periods, body weight of pigs, etc. Moved and seconded, the proposal passed. Participating stations: IA, MI, OH, NCSU, NE, KY, MN, IN, IL.

Phosphorus bioavailability (Stein): Phosphorus paper submitted last January was published in August in the Journal of Animal Science. Some questions from industry of converting digestible P to available P.

Sow subcommittee (Baidoo):  The sow sub-committee has met previously with Drs. Hanson and Kendall of Smithfield Foods discussing phase feeding of gestating sows. Although interested, Smithfield has not agreed to help on this project at this time. Dr. Mahan subsequently sent around a proposed study with 3 treatments: control (typical gestation and lactation feeds), gestation d0 to 90 then lactation starting at d 90 through weaning, or gestation d 0-110 then lactation through weaning. Research basis stems from sows in late lactation needing nutrients (including fat) for maintenance and upcoming milk production. Discussions on modifying the treatment scheme relative to industry and academic needs followed. Further discussion postponed until Wednesday’s session.

Meeting adjourned.

Joint Session called to order by Dr. Adeola at 1:08 pm

Station Reports

Wisconsin-Dr. Crenshaw, University of Florida-Dr. Brendemuhl, Virginia Tech-Dr. Estienne, Purdue University-Dr. Adeola, University of Arkansas-Dr. Maxwell, University of Georgia-Drs. Azain and Dove, Michigan State University-Dr. Hill, Auburn University-Dr. Chiba, University of Kentucky-Drs. Cromwell and Lindemann, Iowa State University/ARS-Dr. Kerr, University of Missouri-Dr. Shannon

AFIA and Industry Issues Update (Dr. Orr, JBS United, President AFIA)

100th year Celebration to be held in Destin, FL, March 11, 2009

PPT Presentation:

- Drivers of Change Impacting U.S. Agriculture (Technology, Farm/Trade Policy, Energy, Food Safety & Consumer concerns, Government Regulation/Legislation, Industry Dynamics)

- General AFIA Information

- AFIA’s “Partner Role” with Members

- Legislative and Regulatory Leadership

- AFIA Board of Directors key priorities (1. Feed/Food Safety; 2. Government Regulations; 3. Animal Welfare/Animal Activism; 4. Cost/Trade Competitiveness (global); 5. Energy; 6. Finance/Economy/Credit, 7. Environment, 8. Consumer education)

- AFIA Committees (listing of various committees)

- AFIA Nonruminant Nutrition Subcommittee (Janet Remus-Chair, Tim Fakler-Vice Chair, Ross Hamilton-AFIA Board Representative)

- Industry Issues in Swine Nutrition Swine research Priorities

(Review of 2008 presentation)

- Food & Feed Safety Issues (30 pending bills in congress, global food & feed contamination concerns)

- Proactive Feed Industry Leadership

- What is Safe Feed/Safe Food and Mission

- Administrative and FDA Favor Collaborative Effort

- Topics of Interest in Safe Feed/Safe Food Program

- Topics of Interest: Glycerin & DDGS (methanol, antibiotics, aflatoxins)

US Pork Center of Excellence (Dr. David Meisinger, USPCE Executive Director)

- Mission: Add value to the pork industry by facilitating research and learning for US pork producers through national collaboration.

- List of Members and State Pork Organizations

- USPCE Programs (Pig Information Gateway, Swine Science Online, National Swine Nutrition Guide, Sow Lifetime Productivity, Research Needs Assessment)

- Examples of web accessed sites

- ‘Centers of Excellence’ authorized in 2008 Farm Bill

- New USPCE Integrated Initiative

- National Swine Nutrition Guide Steering Committee, NSNG Overview and Table of Contents

- United Soybean Board Project Objectives from USB funded project

Nutrition Update-Charlotte Kirk Baer
- Brief summary of January 2008 discussion and what has been discussed since then.

- Discussions were held with Experiment Station Directors, other multistate committees, FDA, USDA, and the AFIA for need and funding of new NRC

- Most promising mechanism for getting nutrient requirement development jump started was using the National Research Support Project (NRSP)


What is an NRSP, the NRSP process, and justification for need for all species

- Potential budget request summary ($350,000 Agricultural Experiment Stations, $70,000 government, $70,000 industry, $500,000 In-Kind; to be spent as: $50K to Coordinating animal nutritionists, $50K each to swine, beef, dairy, poultry, feed data base, and modeling support)

- How might it would work was described

- Potential research sharing described

- Anticipated results outlined

Discussion centered on funding interest from the Agricultural Experimental Stations. Dr. Cox indicated that she was optimistic that the experimental stations were positive. Funding from industry or the federal government will be low; they do not have ability to fund the whole project. There were discussions on industry interest, fixing the current swine model, and next steps. Discussion is to continue at Wednesday’s Joint Session.

Proposed 2010 Meeting dates are January 4-6 or 6-8 (Dr. Brendemuhl)

Meeting adjourned at 5:45 pm.

January 7, 2009

NCCC-042 Break-out session

Dr. Adeola called the meeting to order at 8 am.

Motion was made, seconded and the motion carried that past 2008 meeting minutes were approved.

Rewrite status:  No new information was available relative to the discussion yesterday. Consequently, Dr. Merchen only briefly reviewed the timeline of its potential progress through the approval system.

Election of new officers:  A motion was made to have Dr. Baidoo to become the new Secretary, seconded, and motion carried. Dr. Azain will become the Chariman and Dr. Kerr will become the Vice-Chairman.
Discussion of sow proposal: Discussion was based relative to the increased nutritional needs of high producing sows. It was also suggested to carry the treatments through for 2 or 3 parities. Increased needs relative to increased fetal needs and the increased milk production was the basis for this change in nutritional regimens. Discussed increased gestation feed intake, time of when lactation feed is first offered, composition of control (gestation) diet relative to NRC or industry, relative differences between treatment 1 and 3 were discussed, some discussion supporting the need to start the lactation diet on d 90, some potential issue with a set weaning on d 21 (would affect pig flows at their respective farms)-but their needs to be a commonality in the age at which pigs are weighed, some lengthy discussion of weaning age differences at locations and how this would affect the treatment effects on wean-to-estrus interval, add milk composition (fat), and discussion the number of sows per treatment discussed. Potential cooperators: IL, WI, KS, OH, NCSU, MN, MI. Potential start date this fall and project completed within 2 years (January 2012).

Re-visitation of acid project: Could submit for national meeting without feed analysis or Midwest meeting with feed analysis. Committee discussed that submitting to the national meeting will be fine.

Ca and DDGS projects appear in good shape.

Additionally discussed Dr. Ewan contribution and reiterated his contribution to the nutrition society.

Motion to adjourn, seconded, and motion carried.

Joint session called to order by Dr. Lindemann at 9:20 am

Station reports: Louisiana State University-Dr. Southern, Ohio State University-Dr. Mahan, NCSU-Drs. van Heughten and Kim, University of Minnesota-Dr. Baidoo, SDSU-Dr. Hostetler

Conference call with Robin Schoen (with the Academy since 2005) concerning the new NRC for swine:
In Dr. Stein’s visit with Ms. Schoen the previous evening, it has been customary that no more than 49% comes from outside (private financially interested sponsors) so no undue influence can be perceived on the values obtained. Approximately $350,000 would be needed for cost of publication. Academy must have 70% in-hand prior to starting. Would like the funds from interested parties, but the academies integrity and public perception are at stake, thus funds less than 50% of the total are desired from directly interested parties. Definition of interested party: someone who produces feed, feeds animals, produces feed ingredients, produces animals, etc. and therefore has a direct interest in the actual values reported. Pork groups, United Soybean Board, AFIA (commodity type) would be considered, but it would depend upon a vested interest and consumer perception. The AFIA may maybe a bit grey since they are comprised of representatives of the feed industry while the NPB would likely more open (not biased); however, their potential bias is still an unanswered question. Federal funds are neutral.

Academy’s interest in Swine NRC:  the publication stoppage was due to lack of funding/support by ARS, not by lack of interest. Aquaculture has some past support, consequently they are moving forward as 70% of the funds have been obtained.  For swine, the Academy has $125,000 available, thus they need a match to move forward. Dr. Stein indicated that these funds are out there. Who to contact these sources? Initial contact can be made by nutritionists, but ultimately a contract needs to be from the Academy to that funding agency. Once 70% has been reached, and then committees can be formed. Staff available (Austin Lewis to head) to get the Academy’s staff (currently 11 staff) and resources available. Dr. Pettigrew raised questions about whether the Academy has a dynamic mechanism in place to make sure that there is the ability to maintain and update models as needed with technical support and that any future models can work with computer upgrades. Because the Academy is in better financial situation (funds coming in from existing NRC report sales), this situation should be better able to be handled. If we had the funds now, timing would be? The academy has monthly meetings to discuss these decisions; it would take 1 month for Academy for approval, 2 weeks to get the funds in place, then 2 months for call for nominations to get a committee together, then 2 years to get everything done. Formatting of the NRC to make it more a ‘virtual’ document was also discussed so that ‘updates’ every 2-3 years might be possible. However, the FDA has interest in it not being too quick given the fact they have to regulate feeds. As far as getting the current computer model working, the Academy is working with a source to get a cost proposal (40-60 man hours) to get it done.

Committee discussion followed. Can the two options be complementary in terms of using National Research Support Project mechanism for developing information on all the species? The academy is reluctant to give up control of the NRC process due to potential liabilities. Committee still wants the publication to have the ‘NRC’ stamp on it. In discussion, even the NPB funding would be perceived as being biased. We are not even sure if the NRSP would fund this project.

A motion was made, seconded, and passed that the NRSP proposal would be sent forward through the NRSP review process for funding consideration, noting that the proposal can be modified to accommodate involvement of the NRC if feasible (vote was 18 for and 5 against). A blending the two efforts in some way will be explored, for example NRSP to handle the information development process, with the NRC to potentially review and ultimately publish the final product. 

It was noted that credit was given to Dr. Cromwell, Dr. Stein, and Dr. Cox for their work conducted to date on their efforts to get a new Swine Nutrient Requirement publication.

A motion was made, seconded, and passed without dissent that Dr. Stein continues to work with getting funding sources forwarded to the Academy (Robin Schoen).

Next meeting Jan 4-6, 2010, travel on the 4th, meeting 5th and 6th.

Review of NCCC-042 projects to the joint committees

DDGS Project-Dr. Cromwell

Calcium Digestibility Project-Dr. Stein

Sow Project-Dr. Baidoo

No further business was brought forward and the meeting was adjourned at 12:05 pm.

Respectfully submitted, Brian Kerr, Secretary NCCC-042
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